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Increasing time pressures in American society are 
changing t he context in which consumer decision­
making occurs. This study examined differences 
in the use of recommended dietary practices under 
high and low time pressure. The results suggest 
that individuals who are involved with nutrition 
and under high time pressure follow recommended 
practices to a similar degree as those under low 
time pressure. However , when individuals are 
less involved, those under high time pressure are 
less likely to follow recommended practices than 
those under low time pressure. 

Two decades ago, Linder (1970) suggested that 
economic growth has resulted in a growing scar ­
city of time. Since that time, much has been 
written about the quickening pace of American 
life. The entry of women into the work place 
over t he last several decades has produced 
stress, role conflict , and work overload for 
individuals, particularity women, who have heavy 
responsibility in both the work and family roles. 
Hochschild (1989) has l abeled this phenomenon 
"the second shift," where time spent in child and 
home care equals a second job. 

Given this major change in American lifestyles, 
it i s surprising how little attention has been 
given by social sc ientis ts to the relationship of 
t ime scarcity and dec ision-making. Linder (1970) 
argued that as the scarcity of time increases, 
the quality of decisions is likely to decline. 
It would be expected t hat persons under time 
pressure would use a different decision-making 
strategy than those under less time pressure. In 
other words, time pressure may create a different 
context in which decisions are made. Yet little 
empirical work has been done to exp lore this and 
related hypotheses (Berk and Berk 1983, Bronner 
1982, McGrath 1988) . 

The purpose of this paper is to explore the 
impact of time pressure on consumer decision ­
making and consumer behavior. Specifically, we 
investigate whether the relationships between 
consumer decisions and factors which affect these 
decisions are conditional on time pressure. 
Implications f or decision-making theory and con ­
s umer education will also be discussed. 
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THEORETICAL CONSIDERATIONS 

Empirical work regarding time pressure is scat­
tered. Much of the work has focused on time 
allocation (e.g . Blaylock and Smallwood 1987, 
Robinson 1988). The relationship between time 
pressure and decision-making has generally been 
neglected (McGrath 1987). 

A few studies have been conducted on how persons 
make choices under time pressure. The best known 
a re the experimental studies by Wright ( 1974) 
which investigated how persons make decisions 
under time pressure. Wright found that in­
dividuals under time pressure simplify the task 
by being selective in the information t hey use. 
Those under time pressure also placed greater 
weight on negative information about alterna­
tives. 

Bronner (1982) has conceptualized decision-making 
under time pressure as behavior under stress. He 
argues that persons making decisions when time is 
scarce are often under stress. They recognize 
t hat their freedom of action is limited, and they 
may be uncertain what to do because they have 
limited time to gather information. Over time 
individuals learn to adapt to time pressure by 
developing compensatory mechanisms which leads to 
mastery of stress. 

It is evident from these studies that individuals 
under time pressure are likely to deve lop a dif­
ferent strategy for solving problems and making 
choices t han those who have more time . The em­
pirical work that has been conducted has provided 
only a sketch of the compensatory mechanisms 
individuals use in adapting to time pressure. At 
t he very least, individuals under time pressure 
are likely to simplify tasks by setting 
priorities, being selective concerning the infor­
mation they use, and reducing alternatives. 

Social psychological models of behavior and deci­
sion-making posit a set of relationships between 
perceptions (e.g. attitudes, beliefs), cognitions 
(e.g. knowledge, information) and behavior. If 
individuals under time pressure do indeed use 
different strategies to make decisions and 
choices, the basic relationships of these social 
psychological models are likely to differ by the 
degree of time pressure individuals experience. 
We propose that the relationships between percep­
tions, cognitions and behavior will be stronger 
when individuals are under time pressure. In­
dividuals with limited time are likely to sim­
plify their decision -making tasks by setting 
priorities , giving primary attention to those 
activiti es in which they are most interested or 
involved. Given the pressure to simplify, reduce 



stress, and therefore adapt to time constraints, 
they are more likely to engage in t hose 
activities they care about as well as more likely 
not to do those activities· to which they are not 
fully committed. This formulation suggests a 
conditional model, where the strength of the 
basic relationships are dependent on time pres­
sure. This approach is substantially different 
than most of the previous studies in which time 
pressure was considered a direct effect on 
decision-making. 

To date we were able to locate only one study 
which considered time pressure as a conditional 
variable. Based upon a different set of hypo­
theses , Iyer (1989) found that shoppers with high 
knowledge who were under time pressure were the 
most likely to buy only those items they planned 
to buy at the grocery store, and to minimize 
impulse purchases. Our study extends this area 
of inquiry by investigating whether time pressure 
alters the relationship of both cognitions and 
perceptions with consumer behavior. 

THE STUDY SETTING 

To determine if time pressure produces different 
contexts for decision-making, a set of relation­
ships from an earlier study of food behavior 
(Houts 1986, Houts and Warland 1989) were re­
examined. Since meal preparation is an activity 
which is often subject to time pressure , par­
ticularly in households where the woman is work­
i ng, we considered this activity one that would 
provide a good setting to test our hypothesis. 
The food study investigated factors that were 
related to recommended dietary practices , i.e., 
t he extent to which persons make a conscious 
effort to eat specific foods which are considered 
beneficial to health, and avoid foods which are 
thought to be harmful to one ' s health. The 
recommended dietary practices studied are similar 
to the protective health behaviors labeled 
"eating habits" by Hayes and Ross (1987) and the 
health-promoting behaviors studied by Harris 
(1987). 

The s ocial psychological factors related to the 
us e of recommended dietary practices included 
both cognitive and perceptual factors. Following 
Assael (1987) and Krugman (1965), those involved 
with making nutritious food choices would be 
concerned about t heir health, concerned about 
what they ate, perce i ve risks in not eating the 
right foods , consider t hemselves well informed 
about nutrition , and seek information about 
nutrition. 

Health and nutrition concerns, self-assessed 
knowledge about nutrition , and information seek­
ing were found to be positively related to the 
recommended dietary practices (Houts 1986). 
Those who were engaged in protective food be­
havior were concerned about their health and were 
willing to seek out information about how to eat 
properly. Our hypothesis is that these relation­
ships will be much stronger for individuals who 
are time pressed when they prepare meals than 
those who report they are l ess t ime pressed . 
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PROCEDURES 

The data were obtained from a national survey 
conducted by telephone with 458 adults who were 
primarily responsible for the preparation of food 
in their households. The data were collected in 
the summer of 1985. As would be expected, women 
outnumbered men 414 to 44 indicating, as many 
studies have shown, that women continue to assume 
the role of household food preparer. The 
response rate was 48 percent. Other details of 
the survey can be found in Houts (1986). 

The measure for recommended dietary practices was 
a scale derived from seven questions on the 
sel ection and avoidance of food items. The que s­
tions were very similar in format to those in the 
widely-cited Prevention Index (Harris 1987). The 
seven items represent foods or specific food 
constituents (e.g. fiber) that are frequently 
discussed in the media as important for sound 
nutrition and health. The respondents were asked 
how hard they tried (try very hard, try somewhat, 
don't worry about it) to avoid salt, sugar, cho ­
lesterol and calories, and to eat vegetables, 
fruit, and fiber. The range of the index was 
from zero to 14 with a mean value of 9.93. The 
nine items loaded on one factor and the 
Cronbach 's alpha was .76. 

Time pressure was measured by an index construct­
ed from four items . These interviewed were asked 
how often (frequently, sometimes, seldom or 
never) t hey fixed quick meals because t hey were 
r ushed , fixed easy-to-prepare meals to save 
bother , bought carry-out foods, and fe l t rushed 
for time when fixing meals. The Cronbach's alpha 
was .67. 

Health and nutritional concerns were measured by 
two questions. Respondents were asked if they 
were more concerned about what they ate than they 
used to be. The responses were coded: not 
really, maybe, and definitely. They were also 
asked how often (frequently, sometimes, seldom or 
never) they checked their menus to see if they 
were nutritionally balanced. 

Self-assessed nutritional knowledge and infor­
mation seeking were measured by two items. Those 
interviewed were asked how much (almost nothing, 
not too much, some, qui te a bit , a lot) they felt 
they knew about nutrition. Self-assessed nutri­
tional knowledge is the respondent ' s belief about 
what he or she knows rather than an actual mea­
sure of nutritional knowledge. A study by Feick 
(1981 ) does indicate, however, that self-assessed 
knowledge is related (r-.43) to measured knowl­
edge. Information seeking was measured by asking 
how often (frequently, sometimes , seldom or 
never) they check nutrition and ingredient labels 
to see what's in a food product. 

The two concern items, self-assessed knowledge, 
and the information seeking measure were also 
combined into a four item nutritional involvement 
index. Since the metric of these items differs, 
the items were standardized before the index was 
constructed. The Cronbach's alpha for the index 
was .63. 



Age and education were a l so included since they 
have been shown to be related to nutrition be­
havior (Calnan 1985, Hayes and Ross 1987 , 
Herrmann , Warland, and Feick 1984 , Seeman and 
Seeman 1983). Those interviewed were asked what 
was t heir age on t heir last birthday and what was 
the highest grade of school they completed. 

To test the conditional relationship , the sample 
was divided into a high time pressure group 

2 (N-99) and a lower time pressure group (N- 349). 

The time pressure index ranged from zero to 
eight. Those with scor es between six and eight 
were placed in the high time pressure group, and 
those with scores of l ess than six were placed in 
the lower t ime pressure group. Scores between 
six and eight represent food preparers who 
responded "frequen t ly" to t wo, three, or four of 
the four items on the time pressure index. This 
division also represents a natural break poi nt 
where the difference between t he two groups was 
greatest. For more details concerning t his pro­
cedure, see Warland and Sample (1973). 

RESULTS 

I f t he two groups differ with respect to the 
relationships between recommended dietary prac­
tices and t he various independent variables, 
t here will be evidence that time pressure pro ­
duces different contexts for decision-making. To 
assess t he relationships of the four variables 
with the r ecommended dietary practices, each was 
r egressed on dietary practices for both the two 
time pressur e groups. The results are reported 
in Table 1 . All eight regression coefficients 
are statistical ly significant. However, the 
degree of association between these variables and 
recommended dietary practices is much stfonger 
for the high time pressure group. The R statis­
tic is two to four times higher for the high time 
pressure group than the l ower time pressure 
group. Furthermore t he z stati stics for t he 
differences of the regression coefficients for 
the two groups are statistically significant for 
all variables. Thi s al so indicates that t he 
effect of the four independent variables on 
r ecommended dietary practices is stronger under 
h igh time pressure t han under lower time pres­
sure. 

When t he four belief, concern, and information 
seeking measures were combined into a singl e 
nutri tional involvement i ndex, the difference 
between the two time pressure groups remained 
(Table 2). The i ndex explained 18 percent of t he 
variance for the lower time pressure group and 46 
percent of the variance for the high time pres­
sure food preparers. These differences also 

2The re are other ways to statistical ly 
establish a conditional relationship . We have 
also analyzed these data using a nonlinear , non­
additive regression model suggested by Fisher 
(1988) which yielded similar r esults to t hose 
reported here. We have selected the group dif­
ference approach to facilitate presentation. 
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remain when age and education are added to t he 
equation. It may be noted that age has a sig­
nificant relationship to recommended dietary 
practices f or the lower time pressure group . The 
coefficient is highly significant and R2 

increases from .18 t o .26. Age is not sig­
nificant for t he high time pressure respondents. 
Education is not statistically significant for 
either time pressure group. 

TABLE 1. Estimated Regression Coefficients and 
Tests of Coefficient Difference for Recommended 
Dietary Practices, by Group. 

High 11 .. lower TIM 

Yuhble ~ ~ Shllsllcs 

Selr Assessed Hutrtllon.1.I knowledge 2. 01• .21 .as• .06 3. IO' 
Conshnl 1.81 1.48 

llul th Concern Z.46 1 .23 .84• .06 3. 31 
Conshnl 2. 15 8.32 

rlulrltlon1 l Concern 1,94• .21 .81• .01 2. 56 
Conshnl 5. 01 8.61 

libel Roding 2.3)• .29 1.29° . 14 2.50 
Conshnl ) .88 7 . 56 

0

Slgnt rtunl i t p<.001 

The l sllllsllcs .I.rt for 9roup co.putsons of regreulon codflclents butd on 
l • a" · )l/S (.jH · al )' wl1ere subscr ipts II 1nd l refer to lllgh 1nd l ower llae Preuurt 
Coef f tchnls, respectively. Y.1.l ues gruter thin 2.00 can be considered sl9nUlc111l. 

TABLE 2. Regression of Recommended Dietary Prac­
tices on the Nutritional Involvement Index, by 
Group . 

High Tl .. l ower floe 

Varhbte ~ ~ Shl ls llcs 

Hodt l I 
rlutrl llonil lnvohtMnl Index .87 ' .46 . 46• . 18 l . 16' 

Conshnt 8.82 10.30 

llodo l 2 
Hulrlllon1l Jnvoh eme11 t l ndu .861 .46 . 51• .26 3 . 18 
nge .Ol 1.os• 
£ducat Ion · .02 · . 02 

Conshnt 8.5l 8 . 20 

· s1gnlftunt •t p<.001 

•v.tuu grutc.- thin 2.00 can ltt cons l dertd signif icant. 

An illustration of t he nature of the d ifferent 
relationships between the two time pressure 
groups is presented in Table 3. The recommended 
dietary practices index and the nutr i tional 
involvement i ndex were divided into three equal 
groups (higher, midrange, and lower). This pro­
cedure produced a t hree-by-three table for each 
time pressure group . The results suggest that 
if individuals are involved with nutrition, the 
degree to which both t he high and lower time 
pressure groups fol l ow t he recommended dietary 
practices is quite similar. However, when in­
dividual s are l ess involved and under high time 
pressure , t hey are much l ess l ikely to fo llow 
recommended dietary practices than their lower 
time pressure counterparts. 



TABLE 3. Distribution of Recommended Dietary 
Practice Scores by Level of Involvement for High 
and Lower Time Pressure Groups (percent). 

lowtr TIM rnssure 
lovtr Dietary Pracllct Scores 
Htdraft9• Oleliry Pr1cllce Scores 
lll9htr Ofttary Pr1el Ice Scoru 

lllgh TIN Pressure 
lCNt r Dietary Pracllct Scores . 
"ldr&RCJ• Oltllry Pr1cllce Scores 
lll9ht r Dietary Pracl tee Scores 

lowtr 
lnvoht11tnl 

(I) 
(Ptrcenl) 

40 
ll 
ll 

BO 
18 
l 

Htdr1ng1 
lnvoht•nl 

(lJ 
(Ptrctnl) 

30 
l4 
36 

35 
4! 
ll 

ln~!T~~nl 
(3) 

(Perct nlJ 

1 
34 
59 

1 
41 
51 

Among the highest involvement cells (see column 
3), the distribution for recommended dietary 
practices is very simi l ar regardless of time 
pressure (7, 34, and 59 percent versus 7, 41, and 
52 percent). However, the distributions are 
quite different for the "lower involvement" cells 
of the table (see column 1). For the high time 
pressure group, 80 percent of the lower involved 
respondents were also in the lowest recommended 
dietary practices cell. Conversely only 40 per­
cent of the less involved lower time pressure 
group reported the lowest recommended dietary 
practices scores. Apparently the simplification 
process in food choice-making is most pronounced 
for the less involved food preparers under high 
time pressure. They are likely to do very little 
about recommended nutrition and health behavior. 

DISCUSSION 

The analysis of data cl early supports the major 
proposition of this paper: the relationsh ip 
between health and nutrition concerns, beliefs, 
information seeking, and recommended dietary 
practices are substantially stronger for those 
under high time pressure than for those under 
lower time pressure. Although the evidence is 
indirect, it appears that those under time pres­
sure do simplify their decision-making by setting 
priorities and behaving accordingly. If they are 
committed to health and nutrition, they are just 
as likely to follow recommended dietary practices 
as those under less pressure. However if they 
are not fully committed to nutrition, they are 
far less likely to eat as nutritionists and 
health professionals recommend. 

We suspect that this is one of many possible 
relationships that are likely to exist between 
time pressure, decision-maki ng, and behavior. 
Time pressure has been found to be related both 
positively and negatively to performance 
(Freedman and Edwards 1988), to be related nega ­
tively to information search (Bronner 1982) and 
to be related negatively to enjoyment of the task 
(Robinson 1988). Most likely there are a number 
of components to the simplifying strategies in­
dividuals us e to adapt to time pressure. 
Research focused on this process will help define 
these strategies. In any case, models of 
behavior and decision-making that have been used 
in the past may need to be modified to take into 
account the effects of time pressure on decision­
making. 
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The most important implication for both consumer 
education professionals and nutrition and health 
professionals is that it may be very difficult to 
change the behavior of those persons who are time 
pressed. Food preparers who are under time pres­
sure and who are not fully involved in nutrition 
do not follow recommended dietary practices. It 
is likely that it will be particularly difficult 
to change the behavior of these time pressed 
individuals. 

The simplification process appears to produce 
more extreme behavior, and given the fact that 
those under time pressure are also likely to seek 
out l ess information, are less willing to do 
things they don't enjoy, and are less attent ive 
to information, this group creates major chal ­
lenges for consumer education and health profes­
sionals. New approaches will need to be devel­
oped. One possible strategy may be to emphasize 
risks and negative consequences, since previous 
research has demonstrated those under time pres­
sure try to reduce risk and are more attentive to 
negative information (Wright 1974). 

It seems likely that the number of persons who 
will experience higher levels of time pressure 
will increase. Demographic projections suggest 
that those households with persons living alone, 
with both husband and wife working, and with 
single parents are most likely to increase in the 
next decade. These are the household types in 
which the incidence of time pressure is high. As 
a larger proportion of the population becomes 
time pressed, current models of decision-making 
and consumer behavior become less 'useful. New 
models of decision-making and consumer behavior 
will need to be developed, and new strategies to 
get information effectively to high time pressed 
persons will be required. There is much work to 
do. 

REFERENCES 

Assael, Henry (1987), Consumer Behavior and 
Marketing Action, 3rd ed., Boston: Kent. 

Berk, Richard A. and Sarah Fenstermaker Berk 
(1983), "Supply-Side Sociology of the 
Family: The Challenge of the New Home 
Economics," in Ralph H. Turner and James F. 
Short, Jr. (eds.), The Annual Review of 
Sociology, 9:375-395. 

Blaylock, James R. and David M. Smallwood 
(1987), "Intrahousehold Time Allocation: 
The Case of Grocery Shopping," Journal of 
Consumer Affairs, 21 (Winter):l83-201. 

Bronner, Rolf (1982), Decision Making Under 
Time Pressure, Lexington, MA: Lexington 
Books. 

Calnan, Michael (1985), "Patterns in Preven­
tive Behavior: A Study of Women in Middle 
Age," Social Science Medical, 20:263-268. 



Feick, Lawrence F. (1981), Consumer Search for 
Nutrition Information, Unpublished Doctoral 
Dissertation, University Park, PA: The 
Pennsylvania State University . 

Fisher, Gene A. (1988), "Problems in the Use 
and Interpretation of Product Variables," 
in Common Problems/Proper Solutions, J. 
Scott Long (ed.), Beverly Hills: Sage : 
84-107. 

Freedman, Jonathan L. and Donald R. Edwards 
(1988), "Time Pressure, Task Performance, 
and Enjoyment ," in The Social Psychology of 
Time , Joseph E. McGrath (ed.), Beverly 
Hills: Sage: 113-133. 

Harris, Louis and Associates, Inc. (1987), 
Prevention in America 5: Steps People Take 
- or Fail to Take - For Better Health, 
Errunaus, PA: Rodale Press. 

Hayes, Diane and Catherine E. Ross (1987), 
"Concern with Appearance, Health Beliefs, 
and Eating Habits," Journal of Health and 
Social Behavior, 28 (June):l20-130. 

Herrmann , Robert 0., Rex H. Warland, and 
Lawrence F. Feick (1984), "Patterns of 
Nutrition Concerns and Dietary Constraints 
Among Adult Women," Journal of the American 
Dietetic Association, 84:1478-1480. 

Hochschild, Arlie (1989), The Second Shift, 
New York: Viking. 

Houts, Sandra S. (1986), Social Learning 
Theory and Food Behavior, Unpublished 
Doctoral Dissertation, University Park , PA: 
The Pennsylvania State University. 

Houts, Sandra S. and Rex H. Warland (1989), 
"Rotter's Social Learning Theory of Per­
sonality and Dietary Behavior," Journal of 
Nutrition Education, 21 (August):l72-179. 

Iyer, Easwar S. (1989) , "Unplanned Purchasing: 
Knowledge of Shopping Envirorunent and Time 
Pressure ," Journal of Retailing, 65 
(Spring):40-57. 

Krugman, Herbert E. (1965), "The Impact of 
Te levision Advertising: Learning Without 
Involvement, " Public Opinion Quarterly, 29 
(Fall):349 - 356. 

Linder, Staffan Burenstam (1970), The Harried 
Leisure Class , New York: Columbia 
University Press. 

McGrath, Joseph E. (ed.) (1988) , The Social 
Psychology of Time, Beverly Hills: Sage. 

Robinson, John P. (1988) , "Time-Diary Evidence 
About the Social Psychology of Everyday 
Life," in The Social Psychology of Time, 
Joseph E. McGrath (ed.), Beverly Hills: 
Sage: 134 -148 . 

251 

Seeman, Melvin and Seeman, Teresa (1983), 
"Health Behavior and Personal Autonomy: A 
Longitudinal Study of the Sense of Control 
in Illness," Journal of Health and Social 
Behavior , 24 (June):l44-160. 

Warland, Rex H. and John Sample (1973), 
"Response Certainty as a Moderator Variable 
in Attitude Measurement," Rural Sociology, 
38 (Summer):l74-186. 

Wright, Peter L. ( 1974) , "The Harassed 
Decision Maker: Time Pressure, Distraction 
and the Use of Evidence, " Journal of 
Applied Psychology, 59:555-561. 




